

For numbered affiliations see end of article.

Correspondence to: V Haldane v.haldane@mail.utoronto.ca Cite this as: *BMJ* 2022;378:e069558 http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmj-2021-069558 Published: 26 July 2022

Isolation facilities for covid-19: towards a person centred approach

Chuan De Foo and colleagues argue that isolation facilities have the potential to interrupt the transmission of infectious agents, particularly in the earlier stages of infectious disease outbreaks, but they must deliver person centred care

Chuan De Foo, ¹ Victoria Haldane, ² Anne-Sophie Jung, ³ Karen A Grépin, ⁴ Shishi Wu, ⁵ Sudhvir Singh, ⁶ Niranjala Perera, ⁷ J Jaime Miranda, ^{8, 9, 10, 11} Martin McKee, ¹¹ Helena Legido-Quigley^{1, 11}

Two years into the covid-19 pandemic, footage from isolation centres in Shanghai showing unrest have raised questions about the safety, utility, and appropriate use of such facilities.¹ Confining people infected with a pathogen in a dedicated facility is not a new idea, nor are debates about the ethical basis or how such policies should be implemented while also safeguarding human rights.²³ Historical examples of isolation include patients with tuberculosis, those with influenza in the 1918 pandemic, and typhoid carriers. The use of isolation to limit community spread of infectious diseases has not, however, been consigned to history. Isolation facilities were used in the 2003 severe acute respiratory syndrome (SARS) outbreak, and, on a larger scale, Ebola treatment centres were extensively used in West Africa in 2014-15 to break the chains of Ebola transmission.4

Governments revisited the idea of isolation facilities in response to covid-19 (box 1), especially in the early stages of the pandemic before vaccines became available, when predominant viral strains were less infectious and generally present in settings with low transmission.⁶ One abiding image from early 2020 was the construction of massive health facilities in Wuhan, China, to house, treat and isolate people with covid-19 during the first wave. Other countries followed suit by refurbishing hospitals, re-purposing existing large-scale facilities or expanding capacity at pre-existing purpose-built infectious disease facilities (table 1).

Box 1: Isolation facilities for covid-19

An isolation facility is a dedicated place where people who test positive for covid-19 receive essential care and are provided with daily necessities, such as food, safe drinking water, and toiletries, as they recover.⁵ "Mandatory" isolation means that everyone who meets certain criteria—typically a positive test within a defined period, even if asymptomatic or with mild clinical symptoms that do not require hospital admission—must be confined until they meet the criteria for discharge, are referred to other facilities, or die. This is different from quarantine (which isolates, temporarily, those considered at risk of spreading infection but not known to be infected), but both functions might sometimes be combined, as in New Zealand with its facilities for "managed isolation and quarantine."

Table 1 Isolation Facilities used in the response to COVID-19							
Country	Types of isolation facilities	How it was set up	Key operational characteristics/ protocols of the facility	Key policy shifts			
China	Fangcang Hospitals	These makeshift field hospitals are rapidly repurposed large-scale venues such as gymnasiums or stadiums with strict Infection Prevention and Control (IPC) guided infrastructural layouts to limit contamination.	Staffed by medical teams from designated local hospitals with referral mechanism to upwards triage to higher levels of care if patient's condition deteriorates. Basic necessities, medical equipment such as ventilators and entertainment were available. About 12 000 patients were treated in these facilities by the time of their closure in March 2020.	Shifted from a COVID-zero approach to a dynamic COVID-zero approach with some change in their test, trace and isolate approach.			
Hong Kong, SAR, China	Hospitals, Community Isolation Facilities (CIF), Community Treatment Facilities (CTF), and repurposed buildings.	Public venues such as convention halls, a cruise terminal, and private hotels were retrofitted to house mild and asymptomatic cases. New standalone facilities were built to add additional isolation capacity in early 2022.	During the first 2 years of the pandemic, all identified cases were isolated in public hospitals or CIFs or CTFs when the capacity of hospitals was exceeded. CIFs were designed to house patients with COVID-19 who would previously have been admitted to the hospital and were used once the patient was considered clinically stable but not yet PCR negative. CTFs housed all newly diagnosed patients until rooms were available in hospitals. In early 2022, capacity in hospitals and pre-existing CIFs was quickly exceeded, leading to the construction of new CIFs, including a step-down facility at the former Kai Tak cruise terminal.	Maintained an elimination or dynamic COVID-19 approach, which includes early identification and facility-based isolation of all positive patients.			
New Zealand	Managed Isolation and Quarantine (MIQ) Facility	The New Zealand military aided in the setting up of MIQ facilities which are mainly refurbished private hotels.	MIQ facilities are staffed by police and military personnel, health professionals, seconded civil servants and hotel staff. There is a vaccination requirement for all staff. All personnel are required to undergo daily health checks and weekly testing for COVID-19. Meals are tailored to suit medical needs and cultural tastes where possible. For smokers, support for Nicotine Replacement Therapy is also offered.	Moved away from mandatory isolation when sustained community transmission resulted in a switch away from an elimination strategy to a suppression strategy, with the staged reopening of the country and the introduction of home-based isolation.			
Peru	Centros de Aislamiento Temporal y Seguimiento (CATS)	A resolution from the Ministry of Health (Nº 100-days 2021/MINSA) was passed in early 2020 to transform large-scale infrastructure such as a purpose-built athlete compound into an isolation facility with support from the military.	Villa Panamericana in Lima, which between its commissioning in March 2020 and October 2021 had cared for over 47 000 people. It took in patients with mild symptoms to relieve the hospitals of increased stress. The facility also provides medical monitoring and oxygen support if needed.	Peru adopted a suppression strategy at the start of the pandemic but had found it difficult to sustain in the advent of more transmissible variants. Home isolation for many poor and rural areas, including the Amazon context, was also hardly feasible.			

Country	Types of isolation facilities	How it was set up	Key operational characteristics/	Key policy shifts
			protocols of the facility	
Singapore	National Centre for Infectious Disease (NCID) and Community Isolation Facilities (CIF)	The SARS experience prompted the construction of NCID to prepare for impending infectious disease outbreaks while CIFs were expeditiously repurposed using large scale venues such as exhibition halls.	NCID is a purpose-built facility housing with both general and ICU beds, as well as public health, laboratory, and clinical services. Staff at NCID are trained on the appropriate use of personal protective equipment (PPE) and other medical equipment to care for patients with greater clinical needs. For CIFs, there were patient experience teams that oversaw the wellbeing of patients and organised non-health services such as hairdressing, financial advice, and movie screenings. These services were provided at no cost to patients. Newer CIFs relied heavily on technology for teleconsultation and food delivery purposes.	Singapore shifted from a near elimination strategy towards living with the virus endemically, thus prioritising home-based isolation in the face of more transmissible variants but also high vaccination rates.
South Korea	Community Treatment Centres (CTCs)	CTCs are repurposed using existing buildings that include X-ray amenities and infrastructural components that make donning and doffing of personal protective equipment worn by trained staff more efficiently.	CTCs are used to isolate asymptomatic overseas patients and it is family-oriented with rooms to allow infants and parents to stay together. Morning and afternoon rounds by doctors are performed through video calls. Patients self-monitor throughout the day with a mobile application. Patients who deteriorate will be transferred to hospitals.	South Korea moved from its elimination strategy towards living with the virus endemically and have since promoted the use of home-based isolation.
Sri Lanka	National Institute of Infectious Disease Hospital, Provincial and District Hospitals and COVID-19 Specialised Treatment Centres	Infection Prevention and Control (IPC) protocols were in place for designated hospitals to receive COVID-19 patients while the Sri Lankan Army and developmental partners aided in the conversion of large buildings such as previously closed hospital buildings and an unused radio station into Treatment Centres.	Guidelines on risk assessment and management of healthcare workers who have been exposed to a suspected or diagnosed case of COVID-19 were disseminated to all health workers. Triage system and algorithms to identify priority cases and surge plans were implemented throughout the facilities. Clinical practice guidelines were developed and shared with healthcare providers, including management of corpses of the decreased that were infected	Sri Lanka's suppression strategy required the admission and isolation of all (symptomatic and asymptomatic) COVID-19 patients. As numbers swelled, home-based isolation was authorised for mild and asymptomatic cases.

Table 1 | Isolation Facilities used in the response to COVID-19 (Continued)

The argument for establishing isolation facilities was to curb onward transmission, especially within households⁷ and in large gatherings that could become "superspreader" events.⁸ For isolation facilities to be effectively used, the public must have trust in those running the facilities, trust in those asking people to be isolated, and trust that complying with isolation will ultimately serve a beneficial purpose.⁹ However, reports of inequitable and unfair requirements associated with mandatory centralised isolation have surfaced-isolation facilities can impose unnecessarily severe restrictions or criminalise people who are unable to make use of such facilities because of the high financial burden or family obligations. In Northern Argentina, for example, people in isolation centres were reportedly under constant police surveillance and were not allowed to leave. The centres also lacked proper ventilation and were overcrowded and unsanitary, making physical distancing difficult. Moreover, people who tested positive for covid-19 were confined together with others awaiting test results.¹⁰ In Hong Kong, some people refused to be admitted to isolation facilities citing reasons such as chaotic protocols within facilities and the inability to reach authorities handling admissions. Refusal was met with

hefty fines and up to two months' imprisonment in some cases, which might have led many people to either not test or hide their test status from authorities.¹¹ Reports have also exposed the suboptimal conditions under which some migrant workers in Singapore were isolated in their own dormitories, where they lacked prompt access to medical care and basic necessities.¹²

In our view, isolation facilities can have an important role in preventing and interrupting community transmission and safeguarding health systems, particularly before vaccines are available. But they should only be used if they do not infringe human rights and deliver person centred care and support.¹³

Extensive costs for potential benefits

In countries that advised people who tested positive for covid-19 to self-isolate, dedicated facilities provided a feasible alternative for people living in crowded, often multigenerational homes, slums, or other situations (such as refugee camps or prisons) where self-isolation would have been impossible. In New York City and Baltimore, for example, hotel quarantine and isolation programmes for people who were positive or suspected positive for covid-19, offered at no cost, were used as an alternative for those who could not otherwise isolate owing to housing instability or crowding.¹⁴ In some settings, spaces in isolation facilities were made available or even mandated in recognition that complete home isolation was difficult to achieve, especially in the face of competing demands for food and other necessities, childcare, or income crucial for survival.¹⁵ There was also recognition that home isolation could be extremely dangerous or even deadly for people experiencing domestic violence.¹⁴

These potential benefits notwithstanding, creating, repurposing, and maintaining isolation facilities can incur substantial costs and requires rapid resource mobilisation to ensure adequate space, ventilation, power supply, and sanitation.¹⁶ We need a large multidisciplinary workforce with expertise ranging from architecture and construction to logistics and supply chain and sanitation and health.^{5 17} Typically, assembling that workforce requires recruiting staff from the private sector, redeploying public sector workers, including those in the armed forces. In New Zealand, for example, managed isolation and quarantine facilities were staffed by police and military personnel, health professionals, seconded civil servants, and hotel staff.

The actual costs of operating isolation facilities are not yet publicly available, but, given the range of resources required, the estimated cost of running an isolation facility is high. New Zealand's managed isolation and guarantine centres are estimated to have cost NZ\$800m (€490 million) over 18 months in payments to hotels.¹⁸ A 2020 modelling study in Massachusetts estimated the cost of quarantine facilities at US\$640 000 a month to rent and operate. It also modelled the costs of providing financial incentives and social support services for infected people and their contacts between March and December 2020. Those estimated costs would be in the range of US\$300-570 million depending on the trajectory of infections. But the costs of maintaining such facilities with wraparound and economic support services were estimated to be outweighed by the costs that the health system might incur if cases were to surge uncontrollably.¹⁹ To meet the costs of its facilities, the Ministry of Health and Indigenous Medical Services in Sri Lanka drew upon international support to create isolation and treatment units at specialty hospitals and called on the Sri Lankan navy to provide the construction expertise and labour.²⁰ It seems almost certain that other low resource countries will have struggled to maintain isolation facilities in the face of exponentially rising infections.²¹

There are other costs to consider, including human resources. Ideally, centralising resources to manage patients with mild to moderate symptoms at these facilities preserves tertiary care facilities for more severe covid-19 cases and non-covid-19 related services, protecting overall health system capacity.²² Singapore, for example, redeployed nurses from public sector ophthalmology centres to isolation facilities, and the shortfall of personnel was alleviated through the use of teleophthalmology services and other digital tools.²³ Despite efforts to redistribute medical personnel across the health system, taking staff away from other services is likely to compromise them, especially where there is a pre-existing shortage of healthcare workers.^{24 25}

Isolation facilities are a logical intervention and have been used widely, but the benefits are largely theoretical and depend heavily on the way in which they are implemented, as most studies report outcomes using simulation models that might not accurately reflect their real world abilities to interrupt transmission, let alone the number of cases and deaths averted through the use of isolation facilities.²⁶⁻²⁹ Public acceptance of public health efforts to slow or

stop transmission has been high in almost every jurisdiction, but, to realise potential benefits, public trust must be earned through person centred care. Otherwise, as was seen in Hong Kong and more recently in China, people with covid-19 will be deterred from coming forward.^{30 31}

Providing person centred care in isolation facilities

Fundamentally, isolation facilities should not be simply viewed as buildings in which to segregate infected people-resources must be directed to the provision of person centred care. This means that people are isolated in a humane and respectful way, receive high quality physical and mental healthcare, and have their individual needs for food, shelter, and personal hygiene (soap, running water, menstrual products, and so on) recognised, and have a means to communicate with friends, family, or healthcare providers (wi-fi, electronic device charging capabilities, or tablets for patient use). In managed isolation and quarantine facilities in New Zealand, for example, mental health support was offered to people throughout their isolation period, provided by on-site health teams, and after discharge through telephone helplines.³² People in mandatory isolation facilities must have confidence in the quality of care they will receive and a clear understanding of protocols for entering the facility, what life inside the facility is like (including continuity of care when needed and the maintenance of connection with the outside world), and the requirements for discharge.

Person centred care in isolation facilities would also include leisure space for people to gather safely in the facility. In Singapore, the newly converted facility at the Expo Convention Hall opened in February 2022. The facility was family oriented, enabling young children to be isolated together with their care givers in designated family rooms.³³ Given the risks of gender based violence in confined settings, providing safe spaces for all genders is critical. This can be achieved by establishing protective mechanisms such as trained female staff and gender segregated sanitation amenities in all shared spaces that ensure privacy and access to gender specific health services.^{34 35} Person centred care is also culturally appropriate, accessible, and inclusive. In practice, this means anticipating, preparing for, and accommodating a diverse range of needs and levels of support. Examples include efforts to support caretaking responsibilities (so that people are not unduly separated from close family members including children), as well as assurances that people without immigration documents will not be penalised or punitively detained, as was the communication in South Korea³⁶ and Saudi Arabia.³⁷ For vulnerable populations, including those working in the gig and informal economy, access to these facilities must come without catastrophic losses of income or livelihoods, which can be mitigated through income replacement or short term allowances.

In most cases, people in mandatory isolation facilities (except incoming travellers that departed after travel regulations started) were not charged for their stay,³⁸ ³⁹ but arrangements varied in terms of the economic and social support provided to them. New Zealand and Singapore offered income protection such as allowances or short term income replacement to people in isolation facilities,⁴⁰ ⁴¹ but elsewhere economic support was not provided for those isolating. In Peru, for example, economically vulnerable people such as informal sector workers did not benefit from income support and consequently were less able and willing to stay in isolation facilities.⁴²

Finally, person centred care allows people in isolation to trust that their medical needs will be met. Clear protocols are needed for patient transfer and deciding when to discharge, with well functioning mechanisms for referral to other parts of the health system, both to more advanced facilities in case of acute illness and to primary care for continuity after discharge. Isolation facilities must be staffed by a trained and protected multi-professional health workforce, adequately compensated and equipped with supplies, including personal protective equipment and medicines to ensure that essential care can be delivered even during surges. The creation of isolation facilities need not draw extensive resources from the health system, but existing infrastructure can be re-purposed and human resource gaps filled by training and deploying retired medical workers, medical and nursing students, and personnel beyond the health system to reduce the effects felt in other areas of the health system. Isolation facilities will also challenge newly formed teams operating in unfamiliar conditions to provide high quality care, which can be alleviated by rigorous simulation exercises and contingency planning.43 44

A time and a place for isolation facilities?

Isolation facilities are not a panacea but are one component of a comprehensive pandemic response to emerging infectious hazards. As public authorities begin to shift their attention to future pandemic preparedness planning or perhaps more virulent emerging strains of covid-19 alongside waning immunities, the range of experiences gained in creating and operating isolation facilities for covid-19 offer some lessons for their use. Isolation facilities provide a crucial opportunity to limit community transmission at the beginning of any new highly contagious infectious disease threat and when community transmission is low. If transmission rises, then isolation facilities might remain useful on a non-mandatory basis for those unable to safely self-isolate at home.⁴⁵ Recent experience has shown that isolation facility policies can pivot to meet evolving needs during an infectious outbreak, adjusting to fluctuating case numbers, hospital capacity, and vaccine coverage. Community isolation facilities in Singapore, for example, transitioned from a facility that housed all symptomatic cases to being used as step-down facilities for those discharged from hospitals or requiring closer monitoring to preserve tertiary hospitals for more severe cases.46

Although there have been successful examples of policies using isolation facilities, concerns about public trust and acceptability warrant greater reflection. High profile reports have exposed less than ideal conditions, highly restricted movement, and at times lack of prompt access to medical support and basic necessities.^{47 48} But the New Zealand example indicates that isolation facilities can function in ways that ensure a safe patient journey through the provision of adequate pastoral care and clear communication channels, which in turn do not deter sick people from being tested.⁴⁹ Trust in the mandatory isolation process is likely to be especially low among marginalised groups, such as undocumented migrants, and of course trust also depends on previous experiences with public health authorities and political leaders.⁵⁰

Throughout the pandemic, some have argued, although with little evidence, that measures such as mandatory isolation are more acceptable in East Asian countries than in western ones.⁵¹ Although this is a generalisation, the public's view of this approach might reflect the role of the state in recent decades and the track record of responding to past health emergencies in East Asia. Singapore's successful management of the 2003 SARS outbreak, for example, fostered trust in the government that mobilised collective action and compliance with public health measures during the covid-19 pandemic.^{52 53} Other factors, such as high levels of social support including commensurate and accessible financial packages for

those in isolation, might also influence the acceptability of isolation facilities. $^{\rm 48}$

Community engagement and clear communication on policies and services related to isolation must be central to the use of isolation facilities to ensure that they are person centred and to build and sustain public support.^{50 54} The importance of this kind of approach was evidenced during the 2014 Ebola outbreak. In eastern Sierra Leone, for example, health authorities undertook communication campaigns, such as airing positive experiences from survivors over the radio, to build trust and confidence in the use of Ebola treatment centres in response to widespread scepticism and public resistance.⁵⁵

Isolation facilities are, at best, only one component of a comprehensive public health strategy, particularly in the early stages of outbreaks guided by an understanding of the often changing epidemiological situation. Other complementary measures to reduce transmission include the use of face masks in public enclosed spaces, robust testing and tracing systems linked to supported isolation at home where possible, restrictions on large gatherings, and ensuring the availability of vaccines.^{56 57} Isolation facilities have the potential to interrupt transmission, yet the extent to which they do so in practice is less clear. In future we must prepare to quickly and robustly evaluate and report on care and outcomes in these facilities.

Key messages

- Isolation facilities have historically been used to limit community spread of infectious diseases
- Governments revisited the idea to curb covid-19 transmission and safeguard health systems
- Isolation facilities were a feasible alternative when self-isolation was not possible, but reports of inequitable and unfair requirements regarding mandatory isolation have surfaced
- They must be staffed by a trained, protected, and well equipped interdisciplinary workforce and oriented to person centred care
- Isolation facilities are but one component of a comprehensive public health strategy

AUTHOR AFFILIATIONS

- Saw Swee Hock School of Public Health, National University of Singapore, Singapore
- ² Institute of Health Policy Management and Education, Dalla Lana School of Public Health, University of Toronto, Toronto, Canada
- ³ School of Politics and International Studies, University of Leeds, Leeds, UK
- ⁴ School of Public Health, LKS Faculty of Medicine, The University of Hong Kong, Hong Kong, Special Administrative Region, China
- ⁵ Dalla Lana School of Public Health, University of Toronto, Toronto, Canada
- ⁶ Faculty of Medical and Health Sciences, University of Auckland, New Zealand
- 7 Ministry of Health, Sri Lanka
- ⁸ CRONICAS Centre of Excellence in Chronic Diseases, Universidad Peruana Cayetano Heredia, Lima, Peru
- ⁹ School of Medicine, Universidad Peruana Cayetano Heredia, Lima, Peru
- ¹⁰ The George Institute for Global Health, UNSW, Sydney, NSW, Australia
- London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine, London, UK

Contributors and sources: VH, A-SJ and HL-Q conceived and designed the paper. VH, A-SJ, KAG, SW, CDF, SS, NP, JJM and HL-Q collected the data. CDF, VH, A-SJ, MM and HL-Q analysed the data and drafted the manuscript with input from all authors. All authors contributed to revising the manuscript. CDF and VH are joint first authors. HL-Q is the guarantor.

Competing interests: We have read and understood BMJ policy on declaration of interests and have the following interests to declare: All authors declare no conflicts of interest.

- Dyer O. Covid-19: Lockdowns spread in China as omicron tests "zero covid" strategy. BMJ 2022;376.: doi: 10.1136/bmj.o859. pmid: 35361680
- 2 Gostin LO, Bayer R, Fairchild AL. Ethical and legal challenges posed by severe acute respiratory syndrome: implications for the control of severe infectious disease threats. JAMA 2003;290:-37. doi: 10.1001/jama.290.24.3229. pmid: 14693876
- 3 Battin MP, Francis LP, Jacobson JA, etal. The Patient as Victim and Vector: Ethics and Infectious Disease. Oxford University Press, 2009, doi: 10.1093/acprof.oso/9780195335842.001.0001.
- 4 Effectiveness of Ebola Treatment Units and Community Care Centers Liberia. September 23–October 31, 2014. https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/preview/mmwrhtml/mm6403a6.htm.
- 5 World Health Organization. Regional Office for the Western Pacific. Repurposing facilities for quarantine or isolation and management of mild COVID-19 cases. WHO Regional Office for the Western Pacific 2020. https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/332273 (accessed 30 Apr 2022).
- 6 Hellewell J, Abbott S, Gimma A, etalCentre for the Mathematical Modelling of Infectious Diseases COVID-19 Working Group. Feasibility of controlling COVID-19 outbreaks by isolation of cases and contacts. *Lancet Glob Health* 2020;8:-96. doi: 10.1016/S2214-109X(20)30074-7. pmid: 32119825
- 7 Jørgensen SB, Nygård K, Kacelnik O, Telle K. Secondary Attack Rates for Omicron and Delta Variants of SARS-CoV-2 in Norwegian Households. JAMA 2022;327:-1. doi: 10.1001/jama.2022.3780. pmid: 35254379
- 8 Frieden TR, Lee CT. Identifying and Interrupting Superspreading Events-Implications for Control of Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome Coronavirus 2. *Emerg Infect Dis* 2020;26:-66. doi: 10.3201/eid2606.200495. pmid: 32187007
- 9 Abdullah WJ, Kim S. Singapore's Responses to the COVID-19 Outbreak: A Critical Assessment. Am Rev Public Adm 2020;50:-6. doi: 10.1177/0275074020942454.
- 10 Argentina: Abusive Covid-19 Measures in Northern Province. Hum. Rights Watch. 2021.https://www.hrw.org/news/2021/03/26/argentina-abusive-covid-19-measures-northernprovince.
- SB's response to media enquiries on community isolation facilities (with photos). https://www.info.gov.hk/gia/general/202203/07/P2022030700027.htm.
- 12 Sun D, Low D. Workers at Jurong dorm allege neglect, frustrated with lack of medical care for Covid-19. Straits Times. 2021.https://www.straitstimes.com/singapore/health/workers-at-jurongdorm-allege-neglect-frustrated-with-lack-of-medical-care-for.
- 13 Stevenson A. 'Too smelly to sleep': Thirteen days in a Shanghai isolation facility. N. Y. Times. 2022.https://www.nytimes.com/2022/04/15/world/asia/shanghai-covid-isolation-quarantine.html.
- 14 Boston 677 Huntington Avenue, Ma 02115 +1495-1000. Ensuring Rights while Protecting Health: The Importance of Using a Human Rights Approach in Implementing Public Health Responses to COVID-19. Health Hum. Rights J. 2021. http://www.hhrjournal.org/2021/10/ensuring-rightswhile-protecting-health-the-importance-of-using-a-human-rights-approach-in-implementingpublic-health-responses-to-covid-19/.
- 15 UNSDG | COVID-19 and Human Rights: We are all in this together. https://unsdg.un.org/resources/covid-19-and-human-rights-we-are-all-together, https://unsdg.un.org/resources/covid-19-and-human-rights-we-are-all-together.
- 16 Wang X, Wang J, Shen J, etal. Facilities for Centralized Isolation and Quarantine for the Observation and Treatment of Patients with COVID-19. *Engineering (Beijing)* 2021;7:-13. doi: 10.1016/j.eng.2021.03.010. pmid: 33903828
- 17 COVID 19 Community Care Facility at Expo, Powered by HealthTech. https://www.ihis.com.sg/Project_Showcase/covid-19/Pages/covid-community-care-facility-expohealthtech.aspx.
- 18 https://www.nzherald.co.nz/nz/covid-19-omicron-miq-hotel-contracts-cost-nearly-800m-over-18-months-data-reveals/T3UYAA3NHEJCVG3ZTEAJS2USPI/
- 19 Estimating the Costs and Benefits of Supported Quarantine and Isolation in Massachusetts: The Missing Link in Covid-19 Response. https://www.hks.harvard.edu/publications/estimating-costsand-benefits-supported-quarantine-and-isolation-massachusetts-missing.
- 20 COVID-19 ISOLATION AND TREATMENT UNITS ESTABLISHED AT KEY HOSPITALS WITH UNICEF SUPPORT. https://www.unicef.org/srilanka/press-releases/covid-19-isolation-and-treatmentunits-established-key-hospitals-unicef-support.
- 21 Siow WT, Liew MF, Shrestha BR, Muchtar F, See KC. Managing COVID-19 in resource-limited settings: critical care considerations. *Crit Care* 2020;24:. doi: 10.1186/s13054-020-02890-x. pmid: 32321566
- 22 MOH | News Highlights. https://www.moh.gov.sg/news-highlights/details/stabilising-our-covid-19-situation-and-protecting-our-overall-healthcare-capacity_24September2021.
- ²³ Evolving Practice Patterns in Singapore's Public Sector Ophthalmology Centers During the COVID-19 Pandemic, Asia-Pacific Journal of Ophthalmology: July-August 2020 - Volume 9 - Issue 4 - p 285-290 doi: 10.1097/AP0.0000000000000306
- 24 https://icmcovid19.org/clinical-management/preparing-hospital/lmic-hospital-solutions/
- 25 Main Report & accompanying work. Indep. Panel Pandemic Prep. Response. https://theindependentpanel.org/mainreport/.

- ²⁶ Chen S, Chen Q, Yang J, et al. Curbing the COVID-19 pandemic with facility-based isolation of mild cases: a mathematical modeling study. J Travel Med 2021;28:taaa226. doi: 10.1093/itm/taaa226
- 27 Wilasang C, Sararat C, Jitsuk NC, *et al.* Reduction in effective reproduction number of COVID-19 is higher in countries employing active case detection with prompt isolation. *J Travel Med* 2020;27:taaa095. doi: 10.1093/jtm/taaa095
- ²⁸ Hao X, Cheng S, Wu D, Wu T, Lin X, Wang C. Reconstruction of the full transmission dynamics of COVID-19 in Wuhan. *Nature* 2020;584:-4. doi: 10.1038/s41586-020-2554-8 pmid: 32674112
- 29 Dickens BL, Koo JR, Wilder-Smith A, Cook AR. Institutional, not home-based, isolation could contain the COVID-19 outbreak. *Lancet* 2020;395:-2. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(20)31016-3. pmid: 32423581
- 30 Kuo L, Li L, Chiang V, et al. Shanghai's covid siege: Food shortages, talking robots, starving animals. Wash. Post. https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/interactive/2022/china-shanghai-covid-lockdown-food-shortage/.
- 31 Inside Hong Kong's first Covid isolation facility, built with China's help. Hong Kong Free Press HKFP. 2022.https://hongkongfp.com/2022/03/10/squat-toilets-and-power-adapters-inside-hongkongs-first-covid-19-isolation-facility-built-with-mainland-chinas-help/.
- 32 https://www.nzherald.co.nz/nz/mental-health-in-miq-at-least-30-people-referred-to-specialistcrisis-teams-since-managed-isolation-opened/DVHBMCETJMQQGN3NOJGWCB32GY/
- 33 New COVID-19 treatment facility for children and elderly opens at Singapore Expo. CNA. https://www.channelnewsasia.com/singapore/covid-19-new-treatment-facility-children-elderlysingapore-expo-moh-ong-ye-kung-2497321.
- 34 Key Considerations for Integrating Gender Equality into Health Emergency and Disaster Response. COVID-19 | HumanitarianResponse. https://www.humanitarianresponse.info/fr/operations/latinamerica-and-caribbean/document/key-considerations-integrating-gender-equality.
- 35 Prevention and Response to Sexual and Gender-Based Violence in COVID-19 Quarantine Centres. Int. Comm. Red Cross. 2020. http://www.icrc.org/en/publication/prevention-and-response-sexualand-gender-based-violence-covid-19-quarantine-centres.
- 36 Hyun-ju O. Seoul to plug undocumented migrants loophole in COVID-19 efforts. Korea Her. 2020. http://www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20200429000769 (accessed 2 May 2022).
- 37 Alsharif F. Undocumented migrants in Saudi Arabia: COVID-19 and amnesty reforms. Int Migr Geneva Switz, 2021, doi: 10.1111/imig.12838.
- 38 Travellers to bear costs of COVID-19 tests and stay at Dedicated SHN Facilities. https://www.mfa.gov.sg/Overseas-Mission/Mumbai/Announcements/Travellers-to-bear-costsof-COVID-19-tests-and-stay-at-Dedicated-SHN-Facilities.
- 39 Who needs to pay for managed isolation | Managed isolation and quarantine. https://www.miq.govt.nz/charges-for-managed-isolation/who-needs-to-pay-for-managed-isolation/.
- 40 FAQ. What you need to know about COVID-19 quarantine orders, health risk warnings and alerts. CNA. https://www.channelnewsasia.com/singapore/covid-19-quarantine-order-health-riskwarning-alert-faq-moh-2193851.
- 41 MSD. COVID-19 Leave Support Scheme Work and Income. https://www.workandincome.govt.nz/covid-19/leave-support-scheme/index.html.
- 42 Carreras M, Vera S, Visconti G. A Tale of Two Pandemics: Economic Inequality and Support for Containment Measures in Peru. J Polit Lat Am 2021;13:-75. doi: 10.1177/1866802X211035393.
- 43 Reid S, Ras T, Von Pressentin K. The Cape Town International Convention Centre from the inside: The family physicians' view of the 'Hospital of Hope'. *Afr J Prim Health Care Fam Med* 2020;12:-4. doi: 10.4102/phcfm.v12i1.2667. pmid: 33181872
- 44 Ong ACW, Wee CL-P, Lee WL, Goh LG, Lim GH. Experience from a Multi-Disciplinary Team Against COVID-19: A Healthcare Perspective. *Int J Environ Res Public Health* 2021;18:. doi: 10.3390/jierph18041678. pmid: 33572450
- ⁴⁵ Feng Z-H, Cheng Y-R, Ye L, Zhou MY, Wang MW, Chen J. Is home isolation appropriate for preventing the spread of COVID-19. *Public Health* 2020;183:-5. doi: 10.1016/j.puhe.2020.03.008. pmid: 32388010
- 46 MOH | News Highlights. https://www.moh.gov.sg/news-highlights/details/updates-on-local-situation-and-maintaining-the-stabilisation-measures.
- 47 Human Rights Dimensions of COVID-19 Response. Hum. Rights Watch. 2020. www.hrw.org/news/2020/03/19/human-rights-dimensions-covid-19-response.
- 48 Americas: When protection becomes repression: Mandatory quarantines under COVID-19 in the Americas. Amnesty Int. https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/amr01/2991/2020/en/.
- 49 Returnee survey results | Managed isolation and quarantine. https://www.miq.govt.nz/about/miqexperience-survey/survey-results/.
- ⁵⁰ Han Q, Zheng B, Cristea M, etalPsyCorona Collaboration. Trust in government regarding COVID-19 and its associations with preventive health behaviour and prosocial behaviour during the pandemic: a cross-sectional and longitudinal study. *Psychol Med* 2021; doi: 10.1017/S0033291721001306. pmid: 33769242
- 51 Jamison DT, Wu KB. The East-West Divide in Response to COVID-19. *Engineering (Beijing)* 2021;7:-47. doi: 10.1016/j.eng.2021.05.008. pmid: 34150351
- 52 Woo JJ. Pandemic, politics and pandemonium: political capacity and Singapore's response to the COVID-19 crisis. *Policy Pract* 2021;4:-93. doi: 10.1080/25741292.2020.1835212.
- ⁵³ Woo JJ. Policy capacity and Singapore's response to the COVID-19 pandemic. *Policy Soc* 2020;39:-62. doi: 10.1080/14494035.2020.1783789. pmid: 35039725
- 54 da Silva CRM, Aquino CVMG, Oliveira LVC, etal. Trust in Government and Social Isolation during the Covid-19 Pandemic: Evidence from Brazil. *Int J Public Adm* 2021;44:-83. doi: 10.1080/01900692.2021.1920611.

- ⁵⁵ Richards P, Mokuwa E, Welmers P, Maat H, Beisel U. Trust, and distrust, of Ebola Treatment Centers: A case-study from Sierra Leone. *PLoS One* 2019;14:e0224511. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0224511. pmid: 31790420
- ⁵⁶ Haldane V, De Foo C, Abdalla SM, etal. Health systems resilience in managing the COVID-19 pandemic: lessons from 28 countries. *Nat Med* 2021;27:-80. doi: 10.1038/s41591-021-01381-y. pmid: 34002090
- 57 Chua AQ, Tan MMJ, Verma M, etai. Health system resilience in managing the COVID-19 pandemic: lessons from Singapore. *BMJ Glob Health* 2020;5:e003317. doi: 10.1136/bmigh-2020-003317. pmid: 32938609